Energy Flux of Parallel Propagating Electromagnetic Waves in Cairns Distributed Plasmas



Sabtain Younas

Regn # 00000429871

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

degree of

Master of Science

in

Physics

Supervised by: Dr. Tajammal Hussain Khokhar

Department of Physics

School of Natural Sciences

National University of Sciences and Technology

H-12, Islamabad, Pakistan

Year 2024

THESIS ACCEPTANCE CERTIFICATE

Certified that final copy of MS thesis written by <u>Sabtain Younas</u> (Registration No. <u>00000429871</u>), of <u>School of Natural Sciences</u> has been vetted by undersigned, found complete in all respects as per NUST statutes/regulations, is free of plagiarism, errors, and mistakes and is accepted as partial fulfillment for award of MS/M.Phil degree. It is further certified that necessary amendments as pointed out by GEC members and external examiner of the scholar have also been incorporated in the said thesis.

Signature (HoD): ____ Date: ______ Ø 5 -

Signature (Dean/Principal)

National University of Sciences & Technology MS THESIS WORK

We hereby recommend that the dissertation prepared under our supervision by:<u>Sabtain Younas</u> Regn No. <u>00000429871</u> Titled: <u>Energy Flux of Parallel Propagating</u> <u>EM Waves in Cairns Distributed Plasmas</u> be Accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of **MS** degree.

Examination Committee Members

1. Name: DR. SAADI ISHAQ Signature: Signature: 2. Name: DR. AHMAD JAVID Supervisor's Name: DR. TAJAMMAL HUSSAIN KHOKHAR Signature:_ 05. 09,2024 Data Head of Department

COUNTERSINGED

Date: 09.09.2014

right

FORM TH-4

Dean/Principal

Acknowledgements

I thank Almighty Allah sincerely for His countless blessings and for granting me the strength and perseverance to complete my MS degree in Physics.

I am deeply indebted to my esteemed supervisor, **Dr. Tajammal Hussain**, whose sagacious guidance, perspicacious feedback, and unwavering patience have been pivotal in shaping the trajectory of my research. My sincere appreciation also extends to my distinguished committee members, **Dr. Saadi Ishaq** and **Dr. Ahmad Javid**, for their invaluable insights and steadfast support. A special acknowledgment is owed to my family and friends, whose unwavering encouragement and understanding have been a constant wellspring of motivation. I am profoundly grateful to my organization; **Pakistan Navy**, for providing me the opportunity to pursue and complete my degree.

The successful completion of this thesis is a testament to the synergistic efforts and unwavering support of all remarkable individuals, to whom I am profoundly indebted.

Sabtain Younas

Abstract

The energy transport of the circularly polarized electromagnetic (EM) waves is studied in a collision less Cairns distributed plasmas, whose constituents are the mobile electrons and static ions. For this purpose, the set of Vlasov-Maxwell equations are employed to derive a modified dispersion relation in terms of plasma dispersion function for the parallel propagating EM waves. The energy flux of the EM waves is studied by taking into account the wave-particle interactions caused by non-resonant $\left[\xi = \frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \gg 1\right]$ and resonant $\left[\xi \ll 1\right]$ conditions. It is found that variation of Cairns parameter, thermal speed, wave frequency, and temperature anisotropy (assuming the perpendicular temperature T_{\perp} to be larger than the parallel temperature T_{\parallel} with respect to ambient magnetic field) significantly influence the curves of the energy flux. Moreover, one has also been able to find the possibility of long distance energy transport as more efficient in resonant case as compared to non-resonant case. The outcome of this investigation can be helpful in understanding the wave-particle interaction in laser-produced plasmas.

Contents

1	Introduction			
	1.1	Plasma	L	
		1.1.1 Space Plasma	L	
	1.2	Debye Shielding)	
	1.3	Criteria for Plasma	}	
	1.4	Models to Study Plasma	}	
		1.4.1 Fluid Model	}	
		1.4.2 Kinetic Model 4	ł	
	1.5	Plasma Waves	ł	
		1.5.1 Transverse Wave	5	
		1.5.2 Longitudinal Wave	5	
		1.5.3 Parallel Propagating Wave	3	
		1.5.4 Perpendicular Propagating Wave	3	
	1.6	Applications of Transportation of Wave Energy in Radiation Belt	7	
		1.6.1 Comprehending Wave Particle Interaction	7	
		1.6.2 Loss and Heating of Particles	3	
		1.6.3 Dynamics and Variance in Radiation Belts	3	
		1.6.4 Prediction of Space Weather	3	
	1.7	Layout of Thesis	3	
2	Lite	erature Survey 10)	
	2.1	Distribution Functions)	

		2.1.1 Maxwellian Velocity Distribution Function
		2.1.2 Non-Maxwellian Velocity Distribution Function
	2.2	The Kinetic Approach
		2.2.1 Vlasov Equation
		2.2.2 Generalized Dielectric Tensor
3	Ma	hematical Model 20
	3.1	Generalized Dispersion Relation for Electromagnetic Waves by Using Kinetic
		Model
	3.2	Dispersion Relation of Right Handed Parallel Propagating Electromagnetic Waves
		by Using Cairns Velocity Distribution Function
		3.2.1 Perpendicular Integration
		3.2.2 Parallel Integration
	3.3	Expansion of Plasma Dispersion Function
		3.3.1 Non-Resonant Case $(\xi >> 1)$
		3.3.2 Resonant Case $(\xi \ll 1)$
	3.4	Energy Flux
4	Res	ults and Discussions 49
	4.1	Variation of Cairns Parameter with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance
		In Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases
	4.2	Change in Temperature Anisotropy with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Dis-
		tance in Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases
	4.3	Variation of Thermal Speed with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance In
		Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases
	4.4	Variation of Wave Frequency with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance In
		Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases
5	Cor	clusion 50

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Plasma

A widely held opinion is that 99% of the matter in universe is in the state of plasma; which is made up of electrified gas with the atom segregated into negative electrons and positive ions. Solids go through a phase change and become liquid as they get heated. The liquids are turned into gasses by heating them. The addition of more energy resulting in ionization of some of the atoms. The majority of matter is in the ionized state (fourth state of matter), at temperatures exceeding 100,000°k. If there is a way to ionize the gas and the density is low enough to prevent rapid recombination, a plasma state can also exist below the specified temperature.

Plasma can be defined as a quasineutral gas (comprises neutral and charged particles) which shows collective behaviour. We can't specify any ionized gas a plasma unless it meets the two fundamental properties: quasineutrality and collective behavior. Quasineutrality describes plasma as neutral sufficiently to consider $n_i \simeq n_e = n$. Whereas collective behavior indicates that each individual particle affects the behavior of the plasma [1,2].

1.1.1 Space Plasma

Plasmas can be found in the solar wind, solar corona, comet tails, magnetosphere, interstellar and intergalactic media, and accretion disks surrounding black holes, among other places in the Solar System and beyond. Such type of a plasma also known as astrophysical plasma [3]. On Earth, plasmas can also be found in candle flames extended to nuclear fusion reactor interiors. High temperature and density are seen in several locations of space plasma; the Sun is the finest example of this type of plasma. The Sun is Earth's primary energy source, and all energy that is sent to Earth from the Sun comes in the form of plasma.

1.2 Debye Shielding

In the stationary state, about equal amounts of positive and negative charges per volume element are required for the plasma to behave quasineutral. A volume element of this nature needs to be sufficiently large to accommodate a good number of particles and relatively small in relation to the characteristic lengths for changes in macroscopic parameters like density nand temperature T.



Figure 1.1. Debye Shielding

In order for the plasma to seem neutral, the electric Coulomb potential field Φ_C of every individual point charge q is shielded by other charges in the plasma and assumes the Debye potential form:

$$\Phi_D = \frac{q}{4\pi\varepsilon_o r} \exp(-\frac{r}{\lambda_D}) \tag{1.1}$$

where λ_D is the debye length; a measure of thickness of the sheath or shielding distance. Debye shielding can also happen in systems with single species as the electron streams in klystrons and magnetrons.

1.3 Criteria for Plasma

There are three necessary requirements which an ionized gas must be fulfilled to behave as plasma:

- a. Quasineutrality $\lambda_D \ll L$
- b. No. of particles in debye sphere $N_D >> 1$
- c. Collision Time $\omega \tau >> 1$

The first condition shows that the λ_D must be less than the dimension of plasma. When a system's dimensions L are significantly greater than λ_D , any external potentials or localized concentrations of charge that may appear are shielded out within a shorter distance than L, preventing massive electric potentials or fields from entering the majority of the plasma. The second condition $N_D >> 1$ explains that debye sphere must have large number of particles. Debye shielding would not have any sense if there were only one or two particles in the sheath region. The third condition requires $\omega \tau >> 1$ for a gas to act like a plasma instead of a neutral gas, where ω is the typical plasma oscillation frequency and τ is the mean time between collisions with neutral atoms [1,2].

1.4 Models to Study Plasma

Numerous mathematical models are considered to study properties and associated phenomenon of plasma, e.g. fluid and kinetic model.

1.4.1 Fluid Model

Fluid model is the easiest model to understand the macroscopic behavior of plasmas ranging from laboratory experiments up to astrophysical phenomena. This model provide useful information of collective plasma behavior which helps greatly in theoretical and numerical studies. Fluid model works well in describing complex systems taking place on broader time and spatial scales compared to average particle mean free path and collision time, such as plasma confinement, plasma instabilities, etc. The commonly used equations in fluid model are Maxwell equations, equation of continuity and a momentum transport equation.

Fluid model is extended to Single Fluid Model [2]; considers plasma treated as one fluid

and assumes no charge accumulation, Two Fluid Model [4,7]; distinguish between electrons and ions based on their unique dynamics, Magnetohydrodynamic (MHD) [5,7]; includes magnetic field dynamics and fit for the description of large scale plasmas. Fluid model is applicable in space physics, astrophysics and fusion research.

1.4.2 Kinetic Model

On small spatial and temporal scales, kinetic models are necessary with particle distributions that do not follow the Maxwellian distribution [6]. Despite being much more accurate than other types of models, the processing time required to simulate a macroscopic event with a kinetic model is enormous. The kinetic model precisely represents the landau damping and temperature anisotropy phenomenon. Kinetic theory uses microscopic models to understand how individual particles behave in a plasma, collisional and non-equilibrium phenomenon. Kinetic model explains the statistical behavior of particles through distribution function which depends on position and velocity and time.

$$f_{(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{v},t)} = f(x, y, z, v_x, v_y, v_z, t)$$
(1.2)

Kinetic model mainly encompasses Vlasov equation [7]

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v}.\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{x}} + \frac{q}{m}(\mathbf{E} + \mathbf{v} \times \mathbf{B}).\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} = 0$$

By establishing the complexities of particle dynamics and collisions, kinetic model enhance our comprehension of plasma physics.

1.5 Plasma Waves

A plasma may consist of various phenomena in the form of waves. Waves in plasma physics are the basic events created by the association between charged particles and electromagnetic fields [8]. They give basic understanding of plasma behavior both on Earth and in space. According to various parameters like frequency, propagation mode, and the presence of magnetic fields, plasma waves can be classified into different types. The relation between the wave vector \mathbf{k} , uniform magnetic field \mathbf{B}_o and perturbed electric field \mathbf{E}_1 determines the direction of wave propagation [9].

1.5.1 Transverse Wave

A uniform, cold plasma lacking a magnetic field is the simplest case. Perturbations in the magnetic and electric fields can be studied in relation to the equilibrium state. The perturbation of the fields is described by the Maxwell's curl equations. In the presence of oscillating magnetic field \mathbf{B}_1 or $(\mathbf{B}_1 \neq 0)$, the wave vector \mathbf{k} would be perpendicular to the perturbed electric field \mathbf{E}_1 such that $\mathbf{k} \perp E_1$.

For a pure transverse case, we can write

$$\mathbf{k} \perp \mathbf{E}_1$$
 and $\mathbf{k} \perp \mathbf{B}_1$

since

 $\mathbf{\nabla} \times \mathbf{E}_1 = -\mathbf{B}_1$

thus the wave would be electromagnetic if \mathbf{B}_1 is finite.

1.5.2 Longitudinal Wave

In the absence of oscillating magnetic field $(\mathbf{B}_1 = 0)$, the wave vector \mathbf{k} would be parallel to the perturbed electric field \mathbf{E}_1 such that $\mathbf{k} \parallel E_1$ represents that wave is longitudinal and electrostatic as well. Langmuir waves and ion acoustic waves are the examples of electrostatic waves [10].

Ion Acoustic Waves

In an ion acoustic wave (low frequency range) the wave vector \mathbf{k} is perpendicular to unperturbed magnetic field B_0 such that $\mathbf{k} \perp \mathbf{B}_0$. The motion of ions relative to electrons causes these waves in the plasma. The restoring force of moving ions generates them when they interact via electrostatic field with background electrons [8]. It describes ion fluid equations that especially dwell upon moving ions and their resultant electrostatic potential, being in the ion acoustic wave dynamics characterized sense. There are many instances where ion-acoustic waves have had notable impacts such as thermal agitation due to waves, acceleration of particles.

1.5.3 Parallel Propagating Wave

The wave is said to be parallel propagating wave when wave vector \mathbf{k} is parallel to unperturbed magnetic field \mathbf{B}_{0} . [9]



Figure 1.2. Wave geometry of parallel propagating wave

Electromagnetic waves such as radio waves, Alfven waves and R-L waves are few examples of parallel propagating waves.

1.5.4 Perpendicular Propagating Wave

If the wave vector \mathbf{k} is perpendicular to the ambient magnetic field \mathbf{B}_0 , then the wave would be known as perpendicular propagating wave. [9]

 $\mathbf{k}\perp \mathbf{B}_0$



Figure 1.3. Wave geometry of perpendicular propagating wave

Extraordinary waves and magnetosonic waves are examples of perpendicular propagating waves.

1.6 Applications of Transportation of Wave Energy in Radiation Belt

Transport of wave energy takes into consideration large number of uses associated with interaction between charged particles and electromagnetic waves in space plasmas. These collaborations are very important to different sectors of astrophysics, and exploration. I have chosen a "Radiation Belt Region" to understand the energy flux of parallel propagating electromagnetic (PPEM) waves and some of the important applications of such specific region, are as follows:

1.6.1 Comprehending Wave Particle Interaction

PPEM waves have the capability to engage with charged particles of radiation belt by means of diverse mechanisms like cyclotron resonance. By employing the Cairns distribution function, we c an easily explain the behavior and distribution of such charged particles (especially electrons) inside radiation belts. Through the analysis of PPEM waves' energy flux, we can understand the ways in which electromagnetic waves affect particle interactions, particularly processes related to scattering, loss and acceleration [11].

1.6.2 Loss and Heating of Particles

PPEM waves plays a vital role in particles' loss and heating inside radiation belts. The energy flow of such waves controls the rate whereupon particles acquire or release energy from wave particle dynamics. Understanding how this loss and heating affect the overall behavior and stability of radiation belt, is also important for forecasting space weather developments [12,13].

1.6.3 Dynamics and Variance in Radiation Belts

It is clear from examining radiation belts that a variety of factors i.e, solar storm and geomagnetic disruptions, have an impact on these regions in various ways. This suggests that the degree of diversity inside radiation belts is largely determined by the way electromagnetic waves propagate along with their energy flow. Examining wave properties such as circular polarization and how they interact with Cairns dispersed plasmas can help us to comprehend the way radiation belts vary on a daily or long-term basis.[11]

1.6.4 Prediction of Space Weather

Van Allen Radiation belts are hazardous to satellites and spaceships because of the existence of severe cosmic particle bombardment within them. Expanding our understanding of wave particle interactions would be beneficial for predicting space weather, building spacecraft, and modeling radiation belts. It would also help humans to create the best designs possible (of spaceships) to lessen the impact of radiation belt' vulnerability on missions to space.[14]

1.7 Layout of Thesis

The initial section of my thesis encompasses brief introduction of plasma and its requirements. Moreover, a description of fluid and kinetic models, and an overview of plasma waves has also been discussed in later part of first section. The second section covers literature survey, and it includes the synopsis of maxwellian and non-maxwellian distribution functions, the vlasov kinetic model and the calculations of generalized dielectric tensor. The third section of my thesis explains how can we calculate the general dispersion relation of electromagnetic waves. Furthermore, a derivation of general dispersion relation of right handed parallel propagating electromagnetic waves through cairns distribution function, calculations of the imaginary wave number by using pade approximation and plasma dispersion function for the limiting cases; nonresonant and resonant cases, are also a part of said section. The fourth section comprises results and discussion, which explains the effect of variation of cairns parameter, thermal anisotropy, thermal speed and wave frequency with respect to normalized poynting flux and distance, for both the limiting cases. At the end, conclusion of the thesis is included in section five.

Chapter 2

Literature Survey

2.1 Distribution Functions

Since it is rare for a plasma to be perfect at equilibrium, some regular techniques used in statistical mechanics cannot be used. Plasma treatment usually involves many species with different temperatures because each type of particle is nearly close to a state of local equilibrium. The conventional meaning of a thermal dynamic system is based on particle distribution function $f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t)$, where r depicts the coordinate in the configuration space, v represents the velocity space coordinate, and both collectively act as a phase space which is about six dimensions and also includes time. Averaged quantity "distribution function" implies that it is a kind of probability density for having particle at some volume in the phase space [8].

The distribution function comprises seven variables $f(x, y, z, v_x, v_y, v_z, t)$ and if f is normalized, it can be written as

$$\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t) dv = 1$$
(2.1)

where dv represents three dimensional volume element in velocity space [1]. A fluid description is less complex when compared to following the movement of every single particle, but it is not as detailed as the change of f with time. Using the system's evolution to describe it does not involve looking at individual particle paths but seeking out groups of particles with the same configuration and velocity space coordinate [7]. Various types of distribution functions e.g. maxwellian and non-maxwellian distribution functions, are used to investigate the plasma environments.

2.1.1 Maxwellian Velocity Distribution Function

The Maxwellian distribution function $f(\mathbf{v})$ explains how likely it is to find a particle in a gas or plasma at temperature T moving with a velocity v. One dimensional and three dimensional [7] mathematical forms of such a distribution function are as, respectively:

$$f(\mathbf{v}) = \left[\frac{m}{2\pi k_B T}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \exp\left(-\frac{m|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2k_B T}\right)$$
(2.2)

$$f(\mathbf{v}) = \left[\frac{m}{2\pi k_B T}\right]^{\frac{3}{2}} \exp\left(-\frac{m|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2k_B T}\right)$$
(2.3)

The distribution of velocities attained by particles that have reached thermal equilibrium is described by the Maxwellian distribution function. This enables one to comprehend the movement of charged particles in various environments found within plasma structures. The Maxwellian distribution function is essential to compute the thermal and electrical conductivity, describing wave-particle interactions and equilibrium states. The Maxwellian distribution function can be graphically represented as:



Figure 2.1. Plot of Maxwellian velocity distribution function

Bi-Maxwellian Velocity Distribution Function

The Bi-Maxwellian distribution function characterizes velocities of particles in thermal equilibrium while this distribution is expansion of Maxwellian distribution [1]. This function is a probabilistic density function which oftenly employed in plasma physics to illustrate distribution of particles' velocity, especially when considering two temperature plasmas is also not left out. Whereby particles' populations have divergent temperatures because of their heating mechanism hence it can occur under various conditions like astrophysical plasmas, laboratory plasmas or regions of space. Whether the temperature ratio $\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}\right)$ of hot particles exceeds or falls below one, arbitrary anisotropy can be dealt with using the model bi-Maxwellian distribution function. The mathematical representation of bi-Maxwellian distribution function is as follows:

$$f(v) = \frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}} \frac{1}{v_{T_{\parallel}} v_{T_{\perp}}^2} \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)$$
(2.4)

2.1.2 Non-Maxwellian Velocity Distribution Function

For a distribution function to be a Maxwellian, required enough collisions or various randomization processes. Many significant events have far shorter span than the period needed for a plasma to cool down to be a Maxwellian, because collisions in a hot plasmas happen sporadically. It is therefore necessary to employ a collisionless paradigm of plasma to explain such rapid processes. Due to the absence of randomization in a collisionless plasmas, entropy remains constant thus an obtained distribution function is usually known as non-Maxwellian [7]. Under these circumstances, thermodynamic equilibrium doesn't exist making most thermodynamic notion useless.

Kappa Distribution

A Kappa distribution refers to the statistical distribution followed by velocities of particle. Notably, Kappa distributions majorly represent situations of non-equilibrium wherein particles display long-tail characteristics which differs than Maxwellian distributions [15]. The distribution is determined by the Kappa parameter κ that affects the distribution's tails and shape. Mathematically, the kappa distribution function [16] can be written as:

$$f(v) = \frac{N}{(\pi\kappa)^{\frac{3}{2}}} \frac{1}{v_t^3} \frac{\Gamma(\kappa+1)}{\Gamma(\kappa-\frac{1}{2})} \left[1 + \frac{1}{\kappa} \frac{v^2}{v_t^2} \right]^{-\kappa-1}$$
(2.5)

where κ represents kappa function / index and it is a real number. The index establishes the long tail of the distribution function's slope for the suprathermal particle energy spectrum. The kappa index must have values larger than $\frac{3}{2}$ because the distribution function is folded and thermal velocity would be undefined at $\kappa \leq \frac{3}{2}$. Moreover, kappa distribution function retrieves the Maxwellian distributions when κ approaches infinity [17,18]. Here Γ depicts gamma function and v_t shows thermal velocity wherein $v_t^2 = \frac{2k_BT}{m}$.

Tsallis Distribution

Tsallis distribution (also known as q non-extensive distribution) models systems that conform to non-extensive statistics, i.e. their behavior can not be described using the formalism of standard extensive statistics. Tsallis distribution can simulate heavy-tailed distributions. This distribution is appropriate for systems with existing correlations and clustering. q non-extensive distribution function can be defined as [19]:

$$f_o = A_q \left[1 - (q-1)\frac{v^2}{v_t^2} \right]^{\frac{1}{q-1}}$$
(2.6)

where A_q represents normalization constant and q parameter shows extent of non-extensivity. Notably, q non-extensive distribution function retrieves the Maxwellian distributions when q approaches unity (q = 1) [20,21]. Hence, the value of normalization constant for $q \leq 1$ can be defined as:

$$A_{q} = \frac{(1-q)^{\frac{3}{2}}\Gamma\left[\frac{1}{1-q}\right]}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}\nu_{t}^{3}\Gamma\left[-\frac{1}{2} - \frac{q}{q-1}\right]}; q < 1$$
(2.7)

and

$$A_{q} = \frac{q\sqrt{q-1}\Gamma\left[\frac{5}{2} + \frac{1}{q-1}\right]}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}\nu_{t}^{3}\Gamma\left[2 + \frac{1}{q-1}\right]}; q > 1$$
(2.8)

Cairns Velocity Distribution

Long-tailed distributions are caused by the presence of energetic particles in space and in laboratory plasmas [22]. These distributions diverge from the Maxwellian equilibrium and could be found in the Universe's low-density plasma, where charged particle collisions are quite rare [23-24]. Cairns Distribution Function was developed to represent the tails through an abundance of particles that have high energy. A low energy component that resembles a Maxwellian is overlaid on augmented energetic tail in the Cairns distribution.

Consequently, it offers a valuable theoretical foundation for the non-Maxwellian, non-thermal class of space plasmas and has been extensively utilized to understand waves and instabilities in space plasmas. Mathematically, 3D anisotropic Cairns distribution function for plasma particles can be written as [25]:

$$f_{o\alpha} = \frac{1}{(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda)\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}v_{T\perp\alpha}^2 v_{T\parallel\alpha}} \left\{ 1 + \Lambda(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T\perp\alpha}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T\parallel\alpha}^2})^2 \right\} \times \exp\left[-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T\perp\alpha}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T\parallel\alpha}^2}\right]$$
(2.9)

Similarly one dimensional form of said function is as under:

$$f(v_x) = \frac{1}{v_T \sqrt{2\pi}} \frac{1}{1+3\Lambda} \left\{ 1 + \Lambda \frac{v_x^4}{v_T^4} \right\} \times \exp\left[-\frac{v_x^2}{2v_T^2}\right]$$
(2.10)

where Λ is a spectral index that determines the number of particles with high energy in a system. $v_{T(\perp,\parallel)}^2 = \frac{2k_B T_{(\perp,\parallel)}}{m_{\alpha}}$ depicts perpendicular and parallel thermal velocities. The spectral index Λ (non-thermal parameter; $\Lambda \geq 0$) which demonstrates deflection from Maxwellian Distribution and distinguishes the overall amount of energetic non-thermal electrons [26]. At $\Lambda = 0$, Cairns distribution function transitioned to Maxwellian distribution and contort its shape at higher values; $\Lambda > 0$ [27]. 1D and 3D Cairns distribution functions can be plotted as:



Figure 2.2. Plot of 1D Cairns velocity distribution function



Figure 2.3. Plot of 3D Cairns velocity distribution function

Where humps in plots represents the presence of energetic particles.

2.2 The Kinetic Approach

Fluid model is the easiest model to understand the macroscopic behavior of plasmas, and is enough to explain most observed phenomena. The wave equations or magnetohydrodynamics are few examples of fluid equations that are sufficient to explain a large portion of astrophysics. However, there is certain phenomena that fluid theory is unable to explain. The distribution function f(v) must be taken into consideration for such phenomena. Kinetic theory describes the development of the distribution function.

It is quite simple to understand the difference between fluid and kinetic theories [1]. The four scalar parameters are used in a function that defines the density $n = n(\mathbf{r}, t)$. In the velocity distribution function $f = f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t)$, there are seven distinct variables to take into consideration. The function $f(x, y, z, v_x, v_y, v_z, t) dv_x dv_y dv_z$ describes the number of particles in every point in space per unit volume and time. This function depends on the position of the particles as well as their speed, which is measured by three components along the three axes of coordinates. We are working in phase space because the position parameter \mathbf{r} , and the velocity parameter \mathbf{v} , are independent of one another in this situation [10]. The density of particles is represented as:

$$n(\mathbf{r},t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{v},t) d^3v \qquad (2.11)$$

The normalized state of distribution function is:

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t) d^3 v = 1$$
(2.12)

therefore we can write the function as

$$f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t) = n(\mathbf{r}, t) \times f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t)$$
(2.13)

2.2.1 Vlasov Equation

The Boltzmann equation is satisfied by the distribution function $f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t)$.

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \frac{\mathbf{F}}{m} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial t}\right)_c \tag{2.14}$$

where **F** depicts the force exerted on a particle whereas $\left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial t}\right)_c$ indicates the time rate of variation of f as a result of collisions. As the function $f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}, t)$ comprises seven distinct parameters, thus a complete derivative of function can be written as:

$$\frac{df}{dt} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial x}\frac{dx}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial y}\frac{dy}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial z}\frac{dz}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_x}\frac{dv_x}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_y}\frac{dv_y}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_z}\frac{dv_z}{dt}$$
(2.15)

by simplifications, we can write

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial x}\frac{dx}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial y}\frac{dy}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial z}\frac{dz}{dt} = \begin{bmatrix} \left(\frac{dx}{dt}\mathbf{x} + \frac{dy}{dt}\mathbf{y} + \frac{dz}{dt}\mathbf{z}\right) \\ \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial x}\mathbf{x} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial y}\mathbf{y} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial z}\mathbf{z}\right) \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f \qquad (2.16)$$

also

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial v_x} \frac{dv_x}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_y} \frac{dv_y}{dt} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_z} \frac{dv_z}{dt} = \begin{bmatrix} \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial v_x} \mathbf{x} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_y} \mathbf{y} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial v_z} \mathbf{z}\right) \\ \left(\frac{dv_x}{dt} \mathbf{x} + \frac{dv_y}{dt} \mathbf{y} + \frac{dv_z}{dt} \mathbf{z}\right) \end{bmatrix} \\
= \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} \cdot \frac{d\mathbf{v}}{dt} \\
= \frac{\mathbf{F}}{m} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} \qquad (2.17)$$

by using equation (2.16) and (2.17), we can write equation (2.15) as

$$\frac{df}{dt} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \frac{\mathbf{F}}{m} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}}$$
(2.18)

by comparing equation (2.14) and (2.18)

$$\frac{df}{dt} = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial t}\right)_c \tag{2.19}$$

here the time derivative of function f can be illustrated as convective derivative and it would be zero when there are no collisions.

 thus

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \frac{\mathbf{F}}{m} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} = 0$$
(2.20)

since lorentz force is

$$\mathbf{F} = q(\mathbf{E} + \mathbf{v} \times \mathbf{B}) \tag{2.21}$$

 thus

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \frac{q}{m} (\mathbf{E} + \mathbf{v} \times \mathbf{B}) \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{v}} = 0$$
(2.22)

The above equation is named as Vlasov equation and is generally used in kinetic model.

2.2.2 Generalized Dielectric Tensor

We will start with the relativistic form of Vlasov equation

$$\frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{x}} + q_{\alpha} (\mathbf{E} + \frac{\mathbf{v} \times \mathbf{B}}{c}) \cdot \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}} = 0$$
(2.23)

where \mathbf{v} represents the velocity and the \mathbf{p} shows relativistic momentum, both terms can be co-related as

$$\mathbf{p} = \gamma m \mathbf{v}$$

and

$$\gamma = \left(1 - \frac{v^2}{c^2}\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}} = \sqrt{1 + \frac{p^2}{m^2 c^2}}$$

 thus

$$\mathbf{v} = \frac{c\mathbf{p}}{\sqrt{m^2c^2 + p^2}}$$

The plasma system is fully described by the relativistic Vlasov equation alongwith the curl Maxwell equations.

from Faraday's law

$$\boldsymbol{\nabla} \times \mathbf{E} = -\frac{1}{c} \frac{\partial \mathbf{B}}{\partial t} \tag{2.24}$$

from Ampere's law

$$\boldsymbol{\nabla} \times \mathbf{B} = \frac{1}{c} \frac{\partial \mathbf{E}}{\partial t} + \frac{4\pi}{c} \mathbf{J}$$
(2.25)

by linearizing the equations (2.23 - 2.25) and performing Fourier Laplace transformation

$$(\mathbf{E}, \mathbf{B}, f_{\alpha}) = \int_{0}^{\infty} dt \ e^{-st} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dx}{(2\pi)^{3}} e^{-i \mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{x}} \ (\mathbf{E}_{1}, \mathbf{B}_{1}, \mathbf{f}_{1}), \ \mathcal{L}\left(\frac{\partial \left(\mathbf{E}_{1}, \mathbf{B}_{1}, \mathbf{f}_{1}\right)}{\partial t}\right) = s\mathcal{L}\left(\mathbf{E}_{1}, \mathbf{B}_{1}, f_{1\alpha}\right)$$

and $\mathcal{F}\left(\frac{\partial \left(\mathbf{E}_{1}, \mathbf{B}_{1}, f_{1\alpha}\right)}{\partial t}\right) = i \mathbf{k} \mathcal{F}\left(\mathbf{E}_{1}, \mathbf{B}_{1}, f_{1\alpha}\right) \ ; \ s = -i\omega$

by using the Maxwell curl equations (2.24 - 2.25), the Vlasov equation (2.23) would be

$$(s+i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{v}) \quad f_{1\alpha} + \frac{q_{\alpha}}{c}(\mathbf{v}\times\mathbf{B}_0) \cdot \frac{\partial f_{1\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}} + q_{\alpha} \left[\mathbf{E}_1 - \frac{i}{s}\mathbf{v}\times(\mathbf{k}\times\mathbf{E}_1)\right] \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}} = 0 \quad (2.26)$$

similarly the wave equation become

$$\left[\left(s^{2}+c^{2}k^{2}\right)\delta_{ij}-c^{2}k_{i}k_{j}+4\pi s\sigma_{ij}\right]E_{j}=\mathbf{0}$$

$$\left[\delta_{ij}+\frac{c^{2}k^{2}}{s^{2}}\delta_{ij}-\frac{c^{2}k_{i}k_{j}}{s^{2}}+\frac{4\pi s}{s^{2}}\sigma_{ij}\right]s^{2}E_{j}=0$$

$$\left[\left(\delta_{ij}+\frac{4\pi}{s}\sigma_{ij}\right)+\frac{c^{2}k^{2}}{s^{2}}\delta_{ij}-\frac{ck_{i}}{s}\frac{ck_{j}}{s}\right]E_{j}=\mathbf{0}$$

Since $s = -i\omega$, so

$$\left[\left(\delta_{ij} + \frac{4\pi}{s}\sigma_{ij}\right) - N^2\delta_{ij} + N_iN_j\right]E_j = \mathbf{0}$$

therefore

$$\left[\epsilon_{ij} - N^2 \left(\delta_{ij} - \frac{N_i N_j}{N^2}\right)\right] E_j = \mathbf{0}$$
(2.27)

here $\epsilon_{ij} \equiv \delta_{ij} + \frac{4\pi}{s}\sigma_{ij}$ represents the tensor of dielectric permittivity, whereas $N = \frac{ck}{\omega}$ depicts the refractive index and $N_{i, j} = \frac{ck_{i, j}}{\omega}$ are the *i* and *j* components of refractive index. by considering wave vector \mathbf{k} in x-z plane, we can write the equation (2.27) as

$$\frac{\partial f_{1\alpha}}{\partial \varphi} - \frac{\left(s + ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel} + ik_{\perp}v_{\perp}\cos\varphi\right)}{\Omega} f_{1\alpha} = \frac{\Phi(\varphi)}{\Omega}$$
(2.28)

assuming cylindrical coordinates, we can write

7

$$\frac{q_{\alpha}}{c}(\mathbf{v}\times\mathbf{B}_{0})\cdot\frac{\partial f_{1\alpha}}{\partial\mathbf{p}}=-\ \Omega\frac{\partial f_{1\alpha}}{\partial\varphi}$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\Phi(\varphi) = q_{\alpha}(\mathbf{E}_{1} - \frac{i}{s}\mathbf{v} \times (\mathbf{k} \times \mathbf{E}_{1}) \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}}$$

and

$$\Omega_{\alpha} = \frac{q_{\alpha}B_0}{\gamma m_{\alpha} c} = \frac{\Omega_{0\alpha}}{\gamma}$$

at equilibrium point, the Vlasov equation would be time independent, thus

$$\frac{q_{\alpha}}{c} (\mathbf{v} \times \mathbf{B}_0) \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}} = 0$$
$$\implies \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \varphi} = 0$$

where f_0 depends on p_\perp and p_\parallel but it is independent of φ On the other hand, we can write $\Phi(\varphi)$ as

$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha} \left\{ \mathbf{E}_{1} - \frac{i}{s} \mathbf{v} \times (\mathbf{k} \times \mathbf{E}_{1}) \right\} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'}$$

and $\mathbf{p}'(p_{\perp}, \varphi', p_{\parallel})$

$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha} \left[\mathbf{E}_{1} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'} - \frac{i}{s} \left\{ \left(\mathbf{k} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'} \right) (\mathbf{v} \cdot \mathbf{E}_{1}) - \left(\mathbf{E}_{1} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'} \right) (\mathbf{v} \cdot \mathbf{k}) \right\} \right]$$
$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha} \left[\mathbf{E}_{1} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'} \left(1 + \frac{i}{s} \left(\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{v} \right) \right) - \frac{i}{s} \left(\mathbf{k} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial \mathbf{p}'} \right) (\mathbf{v} \cdot \mathbf{E}_{1}) \right]$$

$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha} \left[\begin{array}{c} \left\{ 1 + \frac{i}{s} \left(k_{\perp} v_{\perp} \cos \varphi' + k_{\parallel} v_{\parallel} \right) \right\} \left\{ \left(E_{1x} \cos \varphi' + E_{1y} \sin \varphi' \right) \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + E_{1z} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right\} \\ - \frac{i}{s} \left(k_{\perp} \cos \varphi' \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + k_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right) \left\{ \left(E_{1x} \cos \varphi' + E_{1y} \sin \varphi' \right) v_{\perp} + E_{1z} v_{\parallel} \right\} \end{array} \right]$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha} \left[\frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + \frac{i}{s} k_{\parallel} \left\{ v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right\} \right] E_{1x} \cos \varphi' + q_{\alpha} \left[\frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + \frac{i}{s} k_{\parallel} \left\{ v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right\} \right] E_{1y} \sin \varphi' + q_{\alpha} \left[\frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} - \frac{i}{s} k_{\perp} \cos \varphi' \left\{ v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right\} \right] E_{1z}$$

and

$$\Phi(\varphi') = q_{\alpha}(\chi_1 \cos \varphi', \chi_1 \sin \varphi', \chi_2 + \cos \varphi' \chi_3).E_1$$

here

$$\chi_{1} = \left\{ \frac{\partial f_{0}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + \frac{i k_{\parallel}}{s} \left(v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right) \right\}$$
$$\chi_{2} = \frac{\partial f_{0}}{\partial p_{\parallel}}$$

and

$$\chi_3 = -\frac{i\,k_\perp}{s} \left(v_\parallel \frac{\partial\,f_0}{\partial\,p_\perp} - v_\perp \frac{\partial\,f_0}{\partial\,p_\parallel} \right)$$

by solving the homogeneous portion of equation (2.28)

$$\frac{\partial f_{1\alpha}}{\partial \varphi} - \frac{\left(s + ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel} + ik_{\perp}v_{\perp}\cos\varphi\right)}{\Omega}f_{1\alpha} = 0$$

thus the solution would be

$$G(\varphi,\varphi') = \exp\left[\frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}}\int_{\varphi'}^{\varphi} \left(s + ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel} + ik_{\perp}v_{\perp}\cos\varphi\right)d\varphi''\right]$$
$$G(\varphi,\varphi') = = \exp\left[\frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}}\left\{(s + ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel})(\varphi - \varphi') + ik_{\perp}v_{\perp}(\sin\varphi - \sin\varphi')\right\}\right]$$

The solution to equation (2.28) can be written with the help of integrating factor approach

$$f_{1\alpha} = \frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}} \int_{\pm\infty}^{\varphi} G(\varphi, \varphi') \Phi(\varphi') d\varphi'$$
(2.29)

also

$$f_{1\alpha} = \frac{q_{\alpha}}{\Omega_{\alpha}} \int_{\pm\infty}^{\varphi} \exp\left[\begin{array}{c} \left(\frac{s+ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel}}{\Omega_{\alpha}}\right)(\varphi-\varphi')\\ +i\frac{k_{\perp}v_{\perp}}{\Omega_{\alpha}}(\sin\varphi-\sin\varphi') \end{array}\right] \times \mathbf{E}_{1} \left[\begin{array}{c} \chi_{1}\cos\varphi'\\ \chi_{1}\sin\varphi'\\ \chi_{2}+\cos\varphi'\chi_{3} \end{array}\right] d\varphi'$$
(2.30)

Since

$$\mathbf{J} = \overleftarrow{\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \cdot \mathbf{E}_1 = \sum_{\alpha} q_{\alpha} n_{0\alpha} \int \mathbf{v} f_{1\alpha} d^3 p$$

thus we can write the perturbed current density as

$$4\pi s \overleftarrow{\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \cdot \mathbf{E}_{1} = 4\pi s \sum_{\alpha} q_{\alpha}^{2} n_{0\alpha} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dp_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} dp_{\perp} p_{\perp} \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\varphi \int_{\infty}^{\varphi} d\varphi' \\ \times \frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}} \exp \left[\frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}} \left\{ \begin{array}{c} (s + ik_{\parallel} v_{\parallel}) \left(\varphi - \varphi'\right) \\ + ik_{\perp} v_{\perp} \left(\sin \varphi - \sin \varphi'\right) \end{array} \right\} \right] \\ \times \mathbf{E}_{1} \cdot \left[\begin{array}{c} \chi_{1} \cos \varphi' \\ \chi_{1} \sin \varphi' \\ \chi_{2} + \cos \varphi' \chi_{3} \end{array} \right] \times \left[\begin{array}{c} v_{\perp} \cos \varphi \\ v_{\perp} \sin \varphi \\ v_{\parallel} \end{array} \right]$$
(2.31)

let $\beta = \varphi - \varphi'$ and by performing φ -integration, we get

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} d\varphi \exp[iz(\sin\varphi - \sin(\varphi - \beta))]$$

$$\times \begin{pmatrix} v_{\perp}\cos\varphi\cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\perp}\cos\varphi\sin(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\perp}\cos\varphi(\chi_{2} + \cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{3}) \\ v_{\perp}\sin\varphi\cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\perp}\sin\varphi\sin(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\perp}\sin\varphi(\chi_{2} + \cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{3}) \\ v_{\parallel}\cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\parallel}\sin(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{1} & v_{\parallel}(\chi_{2} + \cos(\varphi - \beta)\chi_{3}) \end{pmatrix}$$

also

$$= 2\pi \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \exp[in\beta]$$

$$\times \begin{pmatrix} \frac{n^2}{z^2} v_{\perp} [J_n(z)]^2 \chi_1 & \frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_n(z) J'_n(z) \chi_1 & v_{\perp} \frac{n}{z} [J_n(z)]^2 \left(\chi_2 + \frac{n}{z} \chi_3\right) \\ -\frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_n(z) J'_n(z) \chi_1 & v_{\perp} [J'_n(z)]^2 \chi_1 & -iv_{\perp} J_n(z) J'_n(z) \left(\chi_2 + \frac{n}{z} \chi_3\right) \\ \frac{n}{z} v_{\parallel} [J_n(z)]^2 \chi_1 & iv_{\parallel} J_n(z) J'_n(z) \chi_1 & v_{\parallel} [J_n(z)]^2 \left(\chi_2 + \frac{n}{z} \chi_3\right) \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(2.32)$$

here, we used Bessel function identities;

$$\exp[iz\sin\varphi] = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \exp[in\varphi] J_n(z)$$

and

$$\exp[-iz\sin(\varphi-\beta)] = \sum_{m=-\infty}^{\infty} \exp[-im(\varphi-\beta)]J_m(z)$$

where $z=\!\frac{k_{\perp}v_{\perp}}{\Omega_{\alpha}}$

by performing the β -integration,

$$\int_{0}^{-\infty} d\beta \exp\left[\frac{1}{\Omega_{\alpha}}(s+ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel}+in\Omega_{\alpha})\beta\right] = \frac{-\Omega_{\alpha}}{s+ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel}+in\Omega_{\alpha}}$$
(2.33)

by substituting the equations (2.32 - 2.33) in equation (2.31), we can rewrite the equation (2.27) as;

$$\left[\varepsilon_{ij} - N^2 \left(\delta_{ij} - \frac{N_i N_j}{N^2}\right)\right] E_j = 0$$

 thus

$$\epsilon_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - \frac{2\pi}{s} \sum_{\alpha} m_{\alpha} \omega_{p\alpha}^{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dp_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} p_{\perp} dp_{\perp} \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{s + ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel} + in\Omega_{\alpha}}$$

$$\times \begin{pmatrix} \frac{n^{2}}{z^{2}} v_{\perp} [J_{n}(z)]^{2} \chi_{1} & \frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_{n}(z) J_{n}'(z) \chi_{1} & v_{\perp} \frac{n}{z} [J_{n}(z)]^{2} \left(\chi_{2} + \frac{n}{z} \chi_{3}\right) \\ -\frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_{n}(z) J_{n}'(z) \chi_{1} & v_{\perp} [J_{n}'(z)]^{2} \chi_{1} & -iv_{\perp} J_{n}(z) J_{n}'(z) \left(\chi_{2} + \frac{n}{z} \chi_{3}\right) \\ \frac{n}{z} [J_{n}(z)]^{2} v_{\parallel} \chi_{1} & iJ_{n}(z) J_{n}'(z) v_{\parallel} \chi_{1} & v_{\parallel} [J_{n}(z)]^{2} \left(\chi_{2} + \frac{n}{z} \chi_{3}\right) \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(2.34)$$

Equation (2.34) can be simplified with the help of under-mentioned relation and Bessel function properties

$$\frac{v_{\perp}\left(\chi_{2}+\frac{n}{z}\chi_{3}\right)}{s+ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel}+in\Omega_{\alpha}} = \frac{v_{\parallel}\chi_{1}}{s+ik_{\parallel}v_{\parallel}+in\Omega_{\alpha}} - \frac{1}{s}\left(v_{\parallel}\frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp}\frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}}\right)$$

and

$$\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} [J_n(z)]^2 = 1, \ \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} n[J_n(z)]^2 = 0, \ \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} J_n(z)J_n'(z) = 0$$

Therefore equation (2.34) can be simplified as

$$\epsilon_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - \frac{2\pi}{s} \sum_{\alpha} m_{\alpha} \omega_{p\alpha}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dp_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} p_{\perp} dp_{\perp} \chi_1 \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{M_{ij}}{s + ik_{\parallel} v_{\parallel} + in\Omega_{\alpha}} + L_{ij}$$
(2.35)

where

$$M_{ij} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{n^2}{z^2} v_{\perp} [J_n(z)]^2 & \frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_n(z) J'_n(z) & \frac{n}{z} v_{\parallel} [J_n(z)]^2 \\ -\frac{in}{z} v_{\perp} J_n(z) J'_n(z) & v_{\perp} [J'_n(z)]^2 & -iv_{\parallel} J_n(z) J'_n(z) \\ \frac{n}{z} v_{\parallel} [J_n(z)]^2 & iv_{\parallel} J_n(z) J'_n(z) & \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{\perp}} [J_n(z)]^2 \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$L_{zz} = \frac{2\pi}{s^2} \sum_{\alpha} m_{\alpha} \omega_{p\alpha}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dp_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} p_{\perp} dp_{\perp} \left[\frac{v_{\parallel}}{v_{\perp}} \left(v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right) \right]$$

also

$$\chi_1 = \left\{ \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} + \frac{i \, k_{\parallel}}{s} \left(v_{\parallel} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\perp}} - v_{\perp} \frac{\partial f_{0\alpha}}{\partial p_{\parallel}} \right) \right\}$$

The equation (2.35) is the representation of generalized dielectric tensor and it is applicable to any distribution function at equilibrium. The Onsager symmetric relations of generalized dielectric tensor's component are as follows

$$\epsilon_{xz} = \epsilon_{zx}$$
, $\epsilon_{xy} = -\epsilon_{xy}$ and $\epsilon_{yz} = -\epsilon_{zy}$ (2.36)

In a magnetized plasma, we can write the generalized dispersion relation as

$$\begin{vmatrix} \epsilon_{xx} - N_{\parallel}^{2} & \epsilon_{xy} & \epsilon_{xz} + N_{\parallel} N_{\perp} \\ -\epsilon_{xy} & \epsilon_{yy} - N_{\parallel}^{2} & \epsilon_{yz} \\ \epsilon_{xz} + N_{\parallel} N_{\perp} & -\epsilon_{yz} & \epsilon_{zz} - N_{\perp}^{2} \end{vmatrix} = 0$$

$$(2.37)$$

Chapter 3

Mathematical Model

Energy flux of parallel propagating electromagnetic waves has already been computed in Kappa distributed plasmas [28]. Based on a review of the literature, there haven't been any documented studies of the energy transportation of parallel propagating electromagnetic waves in Cairns distributed plasmas by using kinetic model, till date. Therefore, we are calculating the same in our thesis for the both scenarios; non-resonant and resonant limit.

3.1 Generalized Dispersion Relation for Electromagnetic Waves by Using Kinetic Model

As we calculated the general form of dielectric permittivity tensor in section 2.2, with specified values of M_{ij} and L_{ij}

$$\epsilon_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - \frac{2\pi}{s} \sum_{\alpha} m_{\alpha} \omega_{p\alpha}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dp_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} p_{\perp} dp_{\perp} \chi_1 \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{M_{ij}}{s + ik_{\parallel} v_{\parallel} + in\Omega_{\alpha}} + L_{ij}$$
(3.1)

and by considering the parallel propagation we assume $k_{\perp} = 0$, therefore the general dispersion relation in magnetized plasma mentioned at equation (2.39) reduces into following form

$$\left[\left(\epsilon_{xx} - N_{\parallel}^2\right)^2 + \epsilon_{xy}^2\right]\epsilon_{zz} = 0$$

where the z, z components of dielectric permittivity belongs to electrostatic case and it

would be zero, so equation (3.1) becomes

$$\left(\epsilon_{xx} - N_{\parallel}^{2}\right)^{2} + \epsilon_{xy}^{2} = 0$$

$$N_{\parallel}^{2} = \epsilon_{xx} \pm i\epsilon_{xy}$$
(3.2)

where (+) sign belongs to Right handed waves and (-) sign corresponds to Left handed waves.

By substituting the values of ϵ_{xx} and ϵ_{xy} , we obtain the generalized dispersion relation of right handed parallel propagating electromagnetic waves;

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \int d^3 V \frac{v_{\perp}}{2} \frac{\left[\frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\perp}} - \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left\{\frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\perp}} - \frac{v_{\perp}}{v_{\parallel}} \frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\parallel}}\right\}\right]}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}\right)}$$

3.2 Dispersion Relation of Right Handed Parallel Propagating Electromagnetic Waves by Using Cairns Velocity Distribution Function

We consider cylindrical geometry to solve our problem, where ambient magnetic field \mathbf{B}_o is parallel to wave vector \mathbf{k} along z-axis, and electric field lies in x-y plane.



Figure 3.1. Geometry of right handed parallel propagating electromagnetic wave

In order to derive the dispersion relation for right handed circularly polarized wave, we assume collisionless magnetized plasma and consider the dynamics of electrons whereas we treat the ions as merely a neutral background that at some point secures charge neutrality. The generalized dispersion relation of parallel propagating electromagnetic waves can be written as

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \int d^3 V \frac{v_{\perp}}{2} \frac{\left[\frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\perp}} - \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left\{\frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\perp}} - \frac{v_{\perp}}{v_{\parallel}} \frac{\partial f_0}{\partial v_{\parallel}}\right\}\right]}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}\right)}$$
(3.3)

where k_{\parallel} , $\omega \& \Omega = \frac{qB_o}{m_e c}$ are the wave number, wave frequency and gyro-frequency of electrons respectively. $\omega_{p_e} = \sqrt{\frac{4\pi n_o e^2}{m_e}}$ represents plasma frequency of electrons.

We employ 3D anisotropic Cairns distribution function for plasma particles [29]

$$f_{o} = \frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left\{ 1 + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)^{2} \right\} \times \exp\left[-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right]$$
(3.4)

where Λ is a spectral index that determines the number of particles with high energy in a system.

let the normalization constant

$$A = \frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}}$$

also we have the perpendicular and parallel thermal velocities of electrons

$$v_{T(\perp,\parallel)}^2 = \left(\frac{2k_B T_{(\perp,\parallel)}}{m_e}\right)$$

 thus

$$f_o = A \left\{ 1 + \Lambda \left(\frac{v_\perp^2}{v_{T_\perp}^2} + \frac{v_\parallel^2}{v_{T_\parallel}^2} \right)^2 \right\} \times \exp \left[-\frac{v_\perp^2}{v_{T_\perp}^2} - \frac{v_\parallel^2}{v_{T_\parallel}^2} \right]$$
(3.5)

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\perp}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial v_{\perp}} \left[A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2 \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \right]$$

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\perp}} = A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) \times \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) \times \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) \times \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2} + \frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}^2}} + \frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}^2}} + \frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}^2}}\right) + \begin{bmatrix} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp$$

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\perp}} = A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2\right] \quad (3.6)$$

similarly

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\parallel}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial v_{\parallel}} \left[A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + A \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2 \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \right]$$

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\parallel}} = A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \left[\begin{array}{c} 2A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}\alpha}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}\alpha}^2}\right) \left(\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \times \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \\ A\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2 \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \right]$$

$$\frac{\partial f_o}{\partial v_{\parallel}} = A \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2\right] \quad (3.7)$$

by substituting equation (3.6 - 3.7) in equation (3.3)

$$\frac{exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}\right)\left[\begin{array}{c}1-2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\right)\\+\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]\\-\frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{\omega}\left\{\begin{array}{c}exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}\right)\left[\begin{array}{c}1-2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]\\+\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]\\\frac{\frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{\omega}}{\omega}\left\{\begin{array}{c}\frac{v_{\perp}}{w}\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left[\begin{array}{c}1-2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]\\\frac{\frac{v_{\perp}}{v_{\parallel}}\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left[\begin{array}{c}1-2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]\\\frac{\frac{v_{\perp}}{v_{\parallel}}\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right]}{+\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{\perp}^{2}}+\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{\parallel}^{2}}\right)^{2}}\right]$$

The volume integeral is

$$\int d^3V = \int_0^{2\pi} d\phi \int_0^\infty v_\perp dv_\perp \int_{-\infty}^\infty dv_\parallel$$

since

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} d\phi = 2\pi$$
$$\int d^{3}V = 2\pi \int_{0}^{\infty} v_{\perp} dv_{\perp} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel}$$

 thus

$$\begin{split} \frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega}A\left(2\pi\right)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel} \int_{0}^{\infty} v_{\perp} dv_{\perp} \left(\frac{v_{\perp}}{2}\right) \\ & \left[\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}}\right)\left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)^{2} \right] \\ & \left[-\frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left\{ \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}}\right)\left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\right] \\ & -\frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left\{ \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\left(-\frac{2v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\right] \\ & +\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)\right] \\ & \times \frac{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} \right] \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \frac{c^2 k^2}{\omega^2} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} A(2\pi) \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel} \int_0^{\infty} v_{\perp} dv_{\perp} \left(\frac{v_{\perp}}{2}\right) \left(-\frac{2v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}\right) \\ & \times \left[\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^2}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right)^2\right] \right] \\ & \times \left\{1 - \frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{\omega} + \frac{v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{w} \frac{v_{T_{\perp}}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}\right\} \\ & \left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right) \end{split}$$

$$\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \frac{A(2\pi)}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel} \times$$

$$\frac{\left[\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)^{2} \right]}{\int_{0}^{\infty} v_{\perp}^{3} dv_{\perp} \frac{\left[\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)^{2} \right]}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} \right]}$$
(3.8)

 let

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} v_{\perp}^{3} \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\perp}^{2}}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)^{2}\right] dv_{\perp} = I \qquad (3.9)$$

thus

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \frac{A(2\pi)}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel}(I) \frac{\left\{1 - \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} + \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}\right\}}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}\right)}$$
(3.10)

3.2.1 Perpendicular Integration

Now by solving the integral I first, let change the parameters

$$v_{T_{\parallel}}^2 = \alpha^2 \; ; \; v_{T_{\perp}}^2 = \beta^2 \; ; v_{\perp} = x \; ; \; dv_{\perp} = dx$$

thus equation (3.9) becomes

$$I = \int_0^\infty x^3 \exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{\alpha^2} - \frac{x^2}{\beta^2}\right) \left[1 - 2\Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{\alpha^2} + \frac{x^2}{\beta^2}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{\alpha^2} + \frac{x^2}{\beta^2}\right)^2\right] dx$$

by simplifying

$$I = \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{\alpha^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}\left\{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right)\right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}$$
(3.11)

by putting equation (3.11) in equation (3.10)

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \frac{A(2\pi)}{v_{T_{\perp}}^2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv_{\parallel} \frac{\left\{I - I \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} + I \frac{v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}\right\}}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel} k_{\parallel}\right)}$$

$$\begin{array}{lcl} \frac{c^{2}k^{2}}{\omega^{2}} & = & 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \right) \left(\frac{2\pi}{v_{T_{\perp}}^{2}} \right) \\ & & \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{\alpha^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4} \left\{ v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right) \right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} dv_{\parallel} \\ & & -\frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{\alpha^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4} \left\{ v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right) \right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} dv_{\parallel} \\ & & + \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{\alpha^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4} \left\{ v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right) \right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} dv_{\parallel} \\ \times \frac{\frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{\alpha^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4} \left\{ v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right) \right\}}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel} \end{array}$$

since $v_{T_{\parallel}}^2 = \alpha^2$ let

$$I_{1} = \left(\frac{2}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{1}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}\left\{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right)\right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)}dv_{\parallel}$$

$$I_{2} = \left(\frac{2}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{1}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}\left\{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right)\right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel}$$

thus we can write as

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left[I_1 - I_2 \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} + I_2 \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} \right]$$

 \mathbf{or}

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left[I_1 + I_2 \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1 \right) \right]$$
(3.12)

3.2.2 Parallel Integration

Now we will solve the integrals I_1 and I_2 separately

Since

$$I_{1} = \left(\frac{2}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{1}{2}}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right) \left\{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right)\right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel}$$

by simplifying

$$I_{1} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\sqrt{\pi}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}) \left\{\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} + \frac{v_{\parallel}^{4}\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} + \frac{2v_{\parallel}^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} + \frac{2v_{\parallel}^{4}\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}\right\}}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel}$$

$$I_{1} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel} + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel}^{4} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel} \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{\parallel}^{2} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel} + 2\Lambda \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\right)}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} dv_{\parallel} \end{bmatrix}$$

by changing variables

$$v_{T_{\parallel}}^2 = lpha^2 \;\; ; \;\; rac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2} = s^2 \; ext{and} \; v_{\parallel}^2 = lpha^2 s^2 \;\; ext{also} \; v_{\parallel} = s v_{T_{\parallel}} \;\; ; \;\; dv_{\parallel} = v_{T_{\parallel}} ds$$

 let

$$\frac{1}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} = \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}\left(\frac{\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)} = \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}\left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}\alpha}} - \frac{v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)}$$

also

$$\xi = \frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T \parallel \alpha}} \text{ and } s = \frac{v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\implies \frac{1}{\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)} = -\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}\left(s - \xi\right)}$$

therefore

$$I_{1} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds + 2\Lambda\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds \\ I_{1} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds + 2\Lambda\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds + 2\Lambda\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)}ds \end{bmatrix}$$

$$I_{1} = -\left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds \\ -\infty & -\infty \\ +\frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds + 2\Lambda\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds \\ +\frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds + 2\Lambda\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}\frac{\exp\left(-s^{2}\right)}{(s-\xi)}ds \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.13)

Pade Approximation

A complex plasma dispersion function $Z(\xi)$ (responsible for well known Landau damping) develops when we examine the wave-particle interaction of parallel propagating waves. In order to handle such a complicated function, we use the Pade approximation which is a distinctive and conventional kind of rational fraction approximation. The method of this approximation involves expanding a function as a ratio of two power series and using the coefficients of the Taylor series expansion of a function f(x) to figure out the coefficients of the denominator and numerator [30,31]. The most precise approximation of a function by a rational function of a specific order is commonly referred as the Pade approximation.

When functions have poles, the Pade approximation is typically better since rational func-

tions can be used to demonstrate them accurately. When the Taylor series fails to converge [32], the Pade approximation frequently provides a more accurate approximation of the function than truncating it. These factors make the Pade approximation a popular tool in computer calculations.

Plasma dispersion function can be defined as [32]

$$Z(\xi) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds$$
 (3.14)

where $\xi = \frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}$, and $s = \frac{v_{\parallel}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}$

The Landau integral cannot be computed analytically, unless the plasma dispersion function is simplified. Therefore, we use the Pade approximation [32] to manage the complexity involved in plasma dispersion function

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds = 1 + \xi Z(\xi)$$
(3.15)

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^2 \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds = \xi + \xi^2 Z(\xi)$$
(3.16)

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^3 \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds = \frac{1}{2} + \xi^2 + \xi^3 Z(\xi)$$
(3.17)

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^4 \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds = \frac{1}{2}\xi + \xi^3 + \xi^4 Z(\xi)$$
(3.18)

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^5 \frac{\exp(-s^2)}{(s-\xi)} ds = \frac{3}{4} + \frac{\xi^2}{2} + \xi^4 + \xi^5 Z(\xi)$$
(3.19)

thus by using pade approximation results, we substitute equations (3.14, 3.16 & 3.18) in equation (3.13)

$$I_{1} = -\left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}}\left[Z(\xi) + \frac{1}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda\xi^{3} + \Lambda\xi^{4}Z(\xi) + 2\Lambda\xi + 2\Lambda\xi^{2}Z(\xi) + 2\Lambda Z(\xi)\right]$$

$$I_{1} = -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\left[Z(\xi)\left\{1+\Lambda\xi^{4}+2\Lambda\xi^{2}+2\Lambda\right\}+\frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi+\Lambda\xi^{3}\right]$$
(3.20)

Similarly, we will now solve the integral I_2 ;

$$I_{2} = \left(\frac{2}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)\pi^{\frac{1}{2}}v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty}v_{\parallel}\frac{\exp(-\frac{v_{\parallel}^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}})v_{T_{\perp}}^{4}\left\{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} + \Lambda\left(v_{\parallel}^{4} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}v_{\parallel}^{2} + 2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\right)\right\}}{2v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}\left(\omega - \Omega - v_{\parallel}k_{\parallel}\right)}dv_{\parallel}$$

by changing variables

$$\frac{v_{\parallel}^2}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^2} = s^2 \; ; \; v_{\parallel}^2 = v_{T_{\parallel}}^2 s^2 \; \text{ so } v_{\parallel} = s v_{T_{\parallel}} \; \text{ and } dv_{\parallel} = v_{T_{\parallel}} ds$$

$$I_{2} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} sv_{T_{\parallel}} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} (sv_{T_{\parallel}})s^{4}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}\alpha}^{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} (sv_{T_{\parallel}})s^{2}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds + 2\Lambda \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty} sv_{T_{\parallel}} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}(s-\xi)}v_{T_{\parallel}}ds \end{bmatrix}$$

$$I_{2} = \left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} sv_{T_{\parallel}} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)} ds + \frac{\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{5}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{5} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)} ds \\ -\infty & -\infty \\ + \frac{2\Lambda}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^{3}v_{T_{\parallel}}^{3} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)} ds + 2\Lambda \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} sv_{T_{\parallel}} \frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{-k_{\parallel}(s-\xi)} ds \end{bmatrix}$$

$$I_{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda\right)v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}}}{k_{\parallel}} \left[\begin{array}{c} \left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} + \Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{5}\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} \\ +2\Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{3}\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} + 2\Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} \end{array}\right]$$

$$I_{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}}\left[\begin{array}{c} \left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} + \Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{5}\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} \\ +2\Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s^{3}\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\} + 2\Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}\int\limits_{-\infty}^{\infty}s\frac{\exp(-s^{2})}{(s-\xi)}ds\right\}\end{array}\right]$$
(3.21)

Now with reference to pade approximation results, we substitute equations (3.15, 3.17 & 3.19) in equation (3.21);

$$I_{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}}\left[\begin{array}{c} \{1+\xi Z(\xi)\}+\Lambda\left\{\frac{3}{4}+\frac{\xi^{2}}{2}+\xi^{4}+\xi^{5}Z(\xi)\right\}\\ +2\Lambda\left\{\frac{1}{2}+\xi^{2}+\xi^{3}Z(\xi)\right\}+2\Lambda\left\{1+\xi Z(\xi)\right\}\end{array}\right]$$
$$I_{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}}\left[\begin{array}{c} 1+\xi Z(\xi)+\frac{3\Lambda}{4}+\frac{\Lambda\xi^{2}}{2}+\Lambda\xi^{4}+\Lambda\xi^{5}Z(\xi)\\ +\Lambda+2\Lambda\xi^{2}+2\Lambda\xi^{3}Z(\xi)+2\Lambda+2\Lambda\xi Z(\xi)\end{array}\right]$$

$$I_{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right)\frac{1}{k_{\parallel}}\left[Z(\xi)\left\{\xi+\Lambda\xi^{5}+2\Lambda\xi^{3}+2\Lambda\xi\right\}+1+\frac{15\Lambda}{4}+\frac{5\Lambda\xi^{2}}{2}+\Lambda\xi^{4}\right]$$
(3.22)

by substituting both integrals equations (3.20 & 3.22) in equation (3.12), as;

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left[I_1 + I_2 \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1 \right) \right]$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \begin{bmatrix} -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[Z(\xi) \left\{ 1 + \Lambda \xi^4 + 2\Lambda \xi^2 + 2\Lambda \right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda \xi + \Lambda \xi^3 \right] \\ -\left(\frac{1}{1+\frac{15}{4}\Lambda}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}} \begin{bmatrix} Z(\xi) \left\{ \xi + \Lambda \xi^5 + 2\Lambda \xi^3 + 2\Lambda \xi \right\} \\ +1 + \frac{15\Lambda}{4} + \frac{5\Lambda \xi^2}{2} + \Lambda \xi^4 \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{(1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda)}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} \left[Z(\xi)\left\{1 + \Lambda\xi^4 + 2\Lambda\xi^2 + 2\Lambda\right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda\xi^3\right] \\ + \left[Z(\xi)\left\{\xi + \Lambda\xi^5 + 2\Lambda\xi^3 + 2\Lambda\xi\right\} \\ + \left(1 + \frac{15\Lambda}{4}\right) + \frac{5\Lambda\xi^2}{2} + \Lambda\xi^4 \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\Lambda_1 = 1 + \frac{15}{4}\Lambda$$

$$\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} \left[Z(\xi)\left\{1 + \Lambda\xi^{4} + 2\Lambda\xi^{2} + 2\Lambda\right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda\xi^{3}\right] \\ + \left[Z(\xi)\left\{\xi + \Lambda\xi^{5} + 2\Lambda\xi^{3} + 2\Lambda\xi\right\} \\ + \Lambda_{1} + \frac{5\Lambda\xi^{2}}{2} + \Lambda\xi^{4} \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.23)

3.3 Expansion of Plasma Dispersion Function

Expansion of $Z(\xi)$ presents as a useful mathematical depiction of how plasma reacts to electromagnetic waves. Therefore we use the expansions for a large argument ($\xi >> 1$)(non-resonant case), and for small argument ($\xi << 1$) (resonant case). Moreover, the rationale behind selecting a large argument would result in a relatively weaker wave particle interaction, which would negate the imaginary component of the wave number. In contrast, a small argument for the plasma dispersion function exhibits a strong wave particle contact.

3.3.1 Non-Resonant Case $(\xi >> 1)$

We will use the following expansion of plasma dispersion function for large argument [32]

$$Z(\xi) = i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^2) - \frac{1}{\xi} - \frac{1}{2\xi^3} - \frac{3}{4\xi^5} - \dots$$
(3.24)

by neglecting the higher order terms

$$Z(\xi) = -\frac{1}{\xi} - \frac{1}{2\xi^3} \tag{3.25}$$

by substituting equation (3.25) in equation (3.23), we get

let

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} \left[\left(-\frac{1}{\xi} - \frac{1}{2\xi^3}\right) \left\{1 + \Lambda\xi^4 + 2\Lambda\xi^2 + 2\Lambda\right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda\xi^3 \right] \\ + \begin{bmatrix} \left(-\frac{1}{\xi} - \frac{1}{2\xi^3}\right) \left\{\xi + \Lambda\xi^5 + 2\Lambda\xi^3 + 2\Lambda\xi\right\} \\ + \Lambda_1 + \frac{5\Lambda\xi^2}{2} + \Lambda\xi^4 \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_p^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_T \parallel \alpha} \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{1}{\xi} - \Lambda \xi^3 - 2\Lambda \xi - \frac{2\Lambda}{\xi} - \frac{1}{2\xi^3} \\ -\frac{\Lambda \xi}{2} - \frac{\Lambda}{\xi} - \frac{\Lambda}{\xi^3} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda \xi + \Lambda \xi^3 \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} -1 - \Lambda \xi^4 - 2\Lambda \xi^2 - 2\Lambda - \frac{1}{2\xi^2} \\ -\frac{\Lambda \xi^2}{2} - \Lambda - \frac{\Lambda}{\xi^2} + \Lambda_1 + \frac{5\Lambda \xi^2}{2} + \Lambda \xi^4 \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_T \parallel \alpha}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)$$

$$\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T\parallel\alpha}} \begin{bmatrix} \left[-\frac{1}{\xi}\left\{1 + \Lambda + 2\Lambda\right\} - \Lambda\xi\left\{2 + \frac{1}{2} - \frac{5}{2}\right\} - \frac{1}{\xi^{3}}\left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \\ + \left[-1 - 3\Lambda + \Lambda_{1} - \Lambda\xi^{2}\left\{2 + \frac{1}{2} - \frac{5}{2}\right\} - \frac{1}{\xi^{2}}\left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T\parallel\alpha}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[\begin{array}{c} \left[-\frac{1}{\xi} \left\{1 + 3\Lambda\right\} - \frac{1}{\xi^3} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \\ + \left[-1 - 3\Lambda + \Lambda_1 - \frac{1}{\xi^2} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right]$$

by ignoring higher order term ξ^3

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[\begin{array}{c} -\frac{1}{\xi} \left\{1 + 3\Lambda\right\} \\ + \left[-1 - 3\Lambda + \Lambda_1 - \frac{1}{\xi^2} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right]$$

as; $\xi = \frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}$

$$\begin{split} \frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega - \Omega} \left\{1 + 3\Lambda\right\} \\ &+ \begin{bmatrix} -1 - 3\Lambda + \Lambda_1 \\ -\left\{\frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2}\right\} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\} \end{bmatrix} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix} \\ \frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \begin{bmatrix} 1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1 \\ -\left[\frac{1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1}{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\} \right] \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix} \end{split}$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \left[\begin{array}{c} \frac{1}{\omega - \Omega} \left\{1 + 3\Lambda\right\} \\ + \left[1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1 + \left\{\frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2}\right\} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\right] \frac{1}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \right] \left[\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right] \left[\frac{T_{$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega^2} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \left[\frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} \left\{1 + 3\Lambda\right\} + \left[\begin{array}{c}1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1\\ + \left\{\frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2}\right\} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\}\end{array}\right] \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right]$$
(3.26)

we can retrieve the bi-maxwellian distribution by substituting $\Lambda=0$;

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} &= 1 - \frac{\omega_p^2}{\omega^2} \left[\frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} \left\{ 1 \right\} + \left[1 + 0 - 1 + \left\{ \frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2} \right\} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} + 0 \right\} \right] \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1 \right) \right] \\ & \frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega^2} \left[\frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} + \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2} \right\} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1 \right) \right] \end{aligned}$$

The above equation is a comparable validation of generalized dispersion relation of R-waves [33].

thus from equation (3.26)

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 - \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega^2} \left[\frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} \frac{\{1 + 3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_1} + \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \frac{(1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1)}{\Lambda_1} \\ + \left(\frac{k_{\parallel}^2 v_{T_{\parallel}}^2}{(\omega - \Omega)^2}\right) \left(\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right) \end{array} \right\} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1 \right) \right]$$

$$\begin{split} c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2} &= \omega^{2} - \omega_{p_{e}}^{2} \left[\frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} \frac{\{1 + 3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} + \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \frac{(1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}} \\ + \left(\frac{k_{\parallel}^{2} v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}{(\omega - \Omega)^{2}}\right) \left(\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right) \\ \frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}} &= \left[\begin{array}{c} \frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}} - \frac{\omega}{\omega - \Omega} \frac{\{1 + 3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} - \frac{(1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \\ - \left\{\frac{k_{\parallel}^{2} v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}{(\omega - \Omega)^{2}}\right\} \left\{\frac{1}{2} + \Lambda\right\} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \\ \end{bmatrix} \end{split}$$

$$\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}\left[1+\frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}{(\omega-\Omega)^{2}}\right\}\left\{\frac{\frac{1}{2}+\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\right\}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)\right] = \begin{bmatrix}\frac{\omega_{p}^{2}-\frac{\omega}{\omega-\Omega}\left\{\frac{1+3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}\right\}}{-\frac{(1+3\Lambda-\Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)}\right] \\
\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}} = -\left(\frac{\frac{\omega-\Omega\left\{\frac{1+3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}+\frac{(1+3\Lambda-\Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)-\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}\right\}}{\left[1+\frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}{(\omega-\Omega)^{2}}\right\}\left\{\frac{\frac{1}{2}+\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\right\}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)\right]}\right) \\
\frac{ck_{\parallel i}}{\omega_{p_{e}}} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{\omega-\Omega\left\{\frac{1+3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}+\frac{(1+3\Lambda-\Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)-\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}}{\left[1+\frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}\alpha}^{2}}{(\omega-\Omega)^{2}}\right\}\left\{\frac{\frac{1}{2}+\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\right\}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)\right]}} \\
k_{\parallel i} = \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}}{c}\sqrt{\frac{\frac{\omega-\Omega\left\{\frac{1+3\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}+\frac{(1+3\Lambda-\Lambda_{1})}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)-\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}}{\left[1+\frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{v_{T_{\parallel}\alpha}^{2}}{(\omega-\Omega)^{2}}\right\}\left\{\frac{\frac{1}{2}+\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\right\}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)\right]}} \tag{3.27}$$

It is clear that k is not real for $\omega >> \omega_{pe}$ so it would be imaginary under such condition. Thus

$$\frac{\omega}{\omega_{pe}} > \frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{pe}}}{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{pe}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{pe}}} \frac{1 + 3\Lambda}{\Lambda_1} + \frac{1 + 3\Lambda - \Lambda_1}{\Lambda_1} \left(\frac{T_\perp}{T_\parallel} - 1\right)$$

3.3.2 Resonant Case ($\xi \ll 1$)

Similarly, expansion of Plasma Dispersion Function for the smaller argument would be

$$Z(\xi) = i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^2) - 2\xi + \frac{4}{3}\xi^3 - \frac{8}{15}\xi^5 + \dots$$
(3.28)

by ignoring higher order terms

thus equation (3.23) becomes

$$\frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} \left\{ \begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{1 + \Lambda\xi^{4} + 2\Lambda\xi^{2} + 2\Lambda\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda\xi^{3} \end{bmatrix} \\ + \left\{ \begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{\xi + \Lambda\xi^{5} + 2\Lambda\xi^{3} + 2\Lambda\xi\right\} \\ + \Lambda_{1} + \frac{5\Lambda\xi^{2}}{2} + \Lambda\xi^{4} \end{bmatrix} \right\} \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \\ \end{array} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.29)

by ignoring higher order terms of ξ

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[\begin{array}{c} \left\{ i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{ 1 + 2\Lambda \right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi \right\} \\ &+ \left\{ i\sqrt{\pi}\xi\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{ 1 + 2\Lambda \right\} + \Lambda_{1} \right\} \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right] \\ \\ \frac{c^{2}k_{\parallel}^{2}}{\omega^{2}} &= 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[\begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{ 1 + 2\Lambda \right\} + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi \\ &+ i\sqrt{\pi}\exp(-\xi^{2})\left\{ 1 + 2\Lambda \right\} \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \\ &+ \Lambda_{1}\frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right] \end{aligned}$$

$$\frac{c^2 k_{\parallel}^2}{\omega^2} = 1 + \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{\omega} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_1}\right) \frac{1}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left[\begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp(-\xi^2) \left\{1 + 2\Lambda\right\} \left\{1 + \xi \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda\xi + \Lambda_1 \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right]$$

$$\operatorname{as} \xi = \frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}$$

$$c^{2} k_{\parallel}^{2} = \omega^{2} + \omega_{p_{e}}^{2} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2}\right] \{1 + 2\Lambda\} \\ \times \left\{1 + \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) + \Lambda_{1} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$k_{\parallel}^{2} = \frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{\Lambda_{1}}\right) \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}} \begin{bmatrix} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2}\right] \{1+2\Lambda\} \\ \times \left\{1 + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right)\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right)\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2}\Lambda \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) + \Lambda_{1} \frac{k_{\parallel} v_{T_{\parallel}}}{\omega} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}}-1\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$k_{\parallel}^{2} = \frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left[\begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2}\right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left\{1 + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right)\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \frac{k_{\parallel}v_{T\parallel\alpha}}{\omega} \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \end{array} \right]$$

$$k_{\parallel}^{2} = \frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left[\begin{array}{c} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2}\right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \\ + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \right\} \right]$$

$$k_{\parallel}^{2} - \frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} - \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left[i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2} \right] \frac{\{1 + 2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}} \left\{ \frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \right\} \right] - \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) \right\} = 0$$
(3.30)

let the wave number as complex and wave frequency as real

$$k_{\parallel} = k_r + ik_i$$
$$k_{\parallel}^2 = k_r^2 - k_i^2 + 2ik_rk_i$$

by considering the spatial profile of the wave $k_i << k_r$, thus

$$k_{\parallel}^2 = k_r^2 + 2ik_rk_i$$

$$k_{r}^{2} + 2ik_{r}k_{i} - \frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} - \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{c^{2}} \begin{bmatrix} i\sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2}\right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}} \\ \times \frac{1}{k_{\parallel}} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \end{bmatrix} - \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}} \left\{\frac{5}{2}\frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{\omega}{k_{\parallel}v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} = 0$$
(3.31)

by splitting the real part and imaginary parts;

Real Part

$$\begin{aligned} k_r^2 &- \frac{\omega^2}{c^2} - \frac{\omega_p^2}{c^2} \left(\frac{T_\perp}{T_\parallel} - 1 \right) - \frac{\omega_p^2}{c^2} \left\{ \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_1} \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{k_\parallel v_{T_\parallel}} \right) \frac{\omega}{k_\parallel v_{T_\parallel}} \right\} = 0 \\ k_r^2 &- \frac{\omega^2}{c^2} - \frac{\omega_p^2}{c^2} \left(\frac{T_\perp}{T_\parallel} - 1 \right) - \frac{\omega_p^2}{c^2 k_\parallel^2} \left\{ \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_1} \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{v_{T_\parallel}} \right) \frac{\omega}{v_{T_\parallel}} \right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

since $c^2 k_{\parallel}^2 = \omega^2$

$$k_r = \sqrt{\frac{\omega^2}{c^2} + \frac{\omega_p^2}{c^2} \left(\frac{T_\perp}{T_\parallel} - 1\right) + \frac{\omega_p^2}{\omega^2} \left\{\frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_1} \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{v_{T_\parallel}}\right) \frac{\omega}{v_{T_\parallel}}\right\}}$$
(3.32)

Imaginary Part

$$2k_r k_i = \frac{\omega_{p_e}^2}{c^2} \left[\begin{array}{c} \sqrt{\pi} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^2 \frac{1}{k_r^2}\right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_1} \\ \times \frac{1}{k_r} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\} \end{array} \right]$$

$$k_{i} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \frac{\omega_{p_{e}}^{2}}{c^{2}} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2} \frac{1}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{\omega^{2}}\left\{\frac{5}{2}\frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right\}}\right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}$$

$$\times \frac{1}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}}\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{\omega^{2}}\left\{\frac{5}{2}\frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}}\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right\}} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)\left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\}$$

$$k_{i} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \frac{\omega_{p}^{2}}{c^{2}} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right)^{2} \frac{\frac{c^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\}$$

$$k_{i} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega_{p}}\right)^{2} \frac{\frac{c^{2}}{v_{T\parallel\alpha}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T\parallel}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} \times \frac{c^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}} \right] \frac{\{1+2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}$$

$$\times \frac{\frac{\omega^{2}}{c^{2}} \times \frac{c^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{\omega}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T\parallel}^{2}}}{\frac{c^{2}}{v_{T\parallel\alpha}^{2}} + \left(\frac{\omega-\Omega}{v_{T\parallel\alpha}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)}$$

$$k_{i} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}\right)^{2} \frac{\frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}}{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}}}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}\right] \frac{\{1 + 2\Lambda\}}{\Lambda_{1}}$$

$$\times \frac{1}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}}{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}}}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}} \left\{\frac{\omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} + \left(\frac{\omega - \Omega}{v_{T_{\parallel}}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)\right\}$$

so the imaginary wave number would be

$$k_{i} = \frac{\omega_{p}}{c} \times \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \exp\left[-\left(\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}\right)^{2} \frac{\frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}}{\frac{\omega_{p}}{\omega_{p}}}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}}{\frac{\omega_{p}}{\omega_{p}}}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{p}^{2}} + \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right) + \frac{5}{2} \frac{\Lambda}{\Lambda_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}}{\frac{\omega_{p}}{\omega_{p}}}\right) \frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}}}{\frac{c^{2}}{v_{T_{\parallel}}^{2}} + \frac{c}{v_{T_{\parallel}}} \left(\frac{\omega}{\omega_{p}} - \frac{\Omega}{\omega_{p}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} - 1\right)}\right\}$$
(3.33)

3.4 Energy Flux

The focus of my thesis is to calculate the energy flux of parallel propagating electromagnetic waves. Therefore, we can comprehend the energy flux density of electromagnetic waves by using the Poynting vector [34]. Positive and negative divergence ($\nabla . \mathbf{S} \ge \mathbf{0}$) represents the increase and decrease of energy density in the environment. Understanding of the divergence in the poynting vector is vital in exploring how the electromagnetic energy behaves in various materials henceforth providing insights into energy propagation, as well as absorption and scattering phenomena. Such a concept is very helpful to understand electromagnetic wave dynamics in fields like astrophysics, optics and telecommunication.

The poynting vector provides the way to calculate the energy flux density during the propagation of electromagnetic waves, and is important in determining where waves come from. The steady state of poynting flux theorem; $\nabla \mathbf{S} = -P$ (where **S** represents poynting vector and Pdepicts power dissipation), is used to find out the energy transportation from electromagnetic waves to plasma particles [35-38]. The poynting vector and power dissipation are written as:

$$\mathbf{S} = \frac{R_e}{2\mu_o} (\mathbf{E}^* \times \mathbf{B}) \tag{3.34}$$

and

$$P = \frac{1}{2}R_e(\mathbf{J}^*.\mathbf{E}) \tag{3.35}$$

where **J** is the current density and μ_o is the permeability of free space. By using the current density which is calculated from Ampere's law $(\mathbf{J} = \frac{1}{\mu_o} (\nabla \times \mathbf{B}))$, we can write equation (3.35) as:

$$P = R_e \left[\frac{ik(B_x E_y - B_y E_x)}{2\mu_o}\right]$$
$$P = -R_e [ikS]$$
(3.36)

thus steady state of poynting flux theorem becomes

$$\frac{dS}{dz} = -P = -k_i S_z$$

$$S(z) = S(0) \exp[-k_i z]$$
(3.37)

where S(0) shows the energy per unit time per unit area; from where wave begins to travel, whereas value of k_i has already been calculated in equations (3.27) and (3.33) for non-resonant and resonant cases, respectively.

Chapter 4

Results and Discussions

We have derived the imaginary wave numbers for both the non-resonant and resonant cases of right handed parallel propagating electromagnetic waves with the help of kinetic theory. The focus of our study was to calculate the energy flux of right circularly polarized waves in a collision-less cairns distributed plasmas. In this regard, plots of equations (27 & 33) in accordance with equation (37) have been prepared by choosing the parameters of outer radiation belt [39]; $n_e = 1 \ cm^{-3}$, $\omega_{ce} = 10^5 \ s^{-1}$ and $\omega_p = 6 \times 10^4 \ s^{-1}$.

4.1 Variation of Cairns Parameter with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance In Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases



Figure 4.1. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of Cairns parameter in a non-resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 2$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c) $\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09$. (d) $\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2$.



Figure 4.2. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of Cairns parameter in a resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 0.8$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c)

$$\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09.$$
 (d) $\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2.$

Figures 1 and 2 depicts how the energy is transported over a specific range of distance for non-resonant and resonant cases, respectively. By varying the non-thermality/Cairns parameter Λ , the wave transports its energy slowly over the shorter distance in a non-resonant case because of efficient resonance effects at higher values of non-thermality parameter (see figure 1). However, in the resonant case, the wave dissipates energy quickly over the shorter distance for smaller values of non-thermal parameter, whereas it may deliver its energy over longer distance by increasing Λ , probably due to the significant thermal effects as can be seen from figure 2.

4.2 Change in Temperature Anisotropy with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance in Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases



Figure 4.3. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of temperature anisotropy in a non-resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 2$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c) $\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09$. (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$.



Figure 4.4. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of temperature anisotropy in a resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 0.8$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c) $\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09$. (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$.

Figures 3 and 4 represent the energy transportation under the influence of temperature anisotropy (considering $T_{\perp} > T_{\parallel}$). Temperature anisotropy causes the transportation of energy by affecting the spatial apportioning. The wave delivers its energy gradually over the distance with the increase in temperature anisotropy in a non-resonant case (figure 3) probably due to weaker thermal effects. Contrariwise, the wave transports energy over a larger distance at smaller value of temperature anisotropy. Whereas, the wave looses its energy abruptly at higher values of temperature anisotropy in a resonant case (see figure 4), because of larger number of resonant particles.

4.3 Variation of Thermal Speed with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance In Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases



Figure 4.5. Normalized Poynting Flux $\left(\frac{S}{S_0}\right)$ versus distance $\left(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z\right)$ for different values of thermal speed $\frac{v_{th}}{c}$ in a non-resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 2$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c) $\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2$. (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$.



Figure 4.6. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of thermal speed $\frac{v_{th}}{c}$ in a resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p} = 0.8$. (b) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (c)

$$\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2.$$
 (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$

Figures 5 and 6 display the variation of thermal speed on the energy transportation during wave-particle interaction. The wave carries energy over a certain distance in a non-resonant case (figure 5), which clearly indicates that variation of thermal effects is not mainly affecting the energy transportation in a limiting case $\xi >> 1$. On the other hand, the wave transports energy over a longer distance at smaller value of thermal speed, however wave surrenders energy instantaneously over shorter distances by increasing the contribution of thermal effects (figure 6) in the limiting case $\xi << 1$ because for higher thermal speed, maximum number of particles would gain velocity near the resonance requirement, resulting in the loss of energy of the wave.

4.4 Variation of Wave Frequency with Normalized Poynting Flux Versus Distance In Non-Resonant and Resonant Cases



Figure 4.7. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of wave frequency $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p}$ in a non-resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (b) $\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09$. (c) $\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2$. (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$.



Figure 4.8. Normalized Poynting Flux $(\frac{S}{S_0})$ versus distance $(\frac{\omega_p}{c}Z)$ for different values of wave frequency $\frac{\omega}{\omega_p}$ in a resonant case, with a fixed values; (a) $\frac{\omega_{ce}}{\omega_p} = 1.66$. (b) $\frac{v_{th}}{c} = 0.09$. (c) $\frac{T_{\perp}}{T_{\parallel}} = 2$. (d) $\Lambda = 0.2$.

In figures 7 and 8, we have shown the effect of the normalized wave frequency $\left(\frac{\omega}{\omega_{pe}}\right)$ on the energy transportation caused by non-resonant and resonant interactions, respectively. In both cases, the wave delivers its energy quickly at smaller frequencies because resonant interactions permit waves to deliver energy more effectively to the particles. However, wave is carrying energy over longer distances at higher frequencies because of the less absorption and wave frequencies do not match with the resonance condition.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

To summarize, we have studied the energy transport of the circularly polarized electromagnetic waves in a Cairns distributed plasma. In this regard, the dynamical behavior of electrons is described by the coupled set of Vlasov-Maxwell equations. A significant change in the energy flux has been found by varying the nonthermal parameter, electron thermal speed, wave frequency and electron temperature anisotropy effects. It may be observed that wave transports its energy over a longer distance for resonant interaction caused by more resonant particles while at shorter distance in non-resonant case possibly due to weaker thermal effects in the Cairns distributed plasmas. One also confirms that a significant deflection from the Maxwellian results occurs in the presence of nonthermal distributed plasmas. The results are relevant for heating plasmas in fusion research, understanding astrophysical phenomena, diagnosing plasmas and developing advanced laser and tele-communications equipment.

Bibliography

- F. F. Chen, Introduction to Plasma Physics and Controlled Fusion, Volume 1, 2nd ed. Plenum Press, New York (1990).
- [2] N. A. Krall and A. W. Trivelpiece, Principles of Plasma Physics, 1st ed. McGraw-Hill Book Company, New York (1973).
- [3] Wolfgang Baumjohann, Rudolf A Treumann, Basic Space Plasma Physics, 3rd ed. World Scientific (2022).
- [4] P. A. Sturrock, Plasma Physics: An Introduction to the Theory of Astrophysical, Geophysical, and Laboratory Plasmas, Cambridge University Press (1994).
- [5] J. P. Freidberg, Plasma Physics and Fusion Energy, Cambridge University Press (2007).
- [6] Petr Cagas, Yang Song, Robert Masti, Radiation Effects and Defects in Solids 174, 31 (2019).
- [7] P. M. Bellan, Fundamentals of Plasma Physics, Cambridge University Press, 34 (2006).
- [8] D Gary Swanson, Plasma Waves, 2nd ed, IoP, London (2003).
- [9] T. H. Stix, The Theory of Plasma Waves, McGraw Hill, New York (1962).
- [10] S. Chandra, Text book of Plasma Physics, 1st ed. CBS Publishers & distributors Pvt. Ltd, New Delhi (2010).
- [11] J.F. Ripoll, S.G. Claudepierre, A.Y. Ukhorskiy, Space Physics 125 (2020).

- [12] Yuri.Y.Shprits, D.A.Subbotin, N.P.Meredith, J. Atmospheric and Solar-Terr. Phys. 70, 1694-1713 (2008).
- [13] Hayley J. Allison, Yuri Y. Shprits, Nature Commun. 11, 4533 (2020).
- [14] Mei-Ching Fok, Richard B. Horne, Geophys. Res. 113, A03S08 (2008).
- [15] George Livadiotis, Universe 4, 144 (2018).
- [16] M. P. Leubner, Phys. Plasmas 11, 1308 (2004).
- [17] V. Pierrard, M. Lazar, Solar Phys 267, 153–174 (2010).
- [18] G. Le Chat, K. Issautier, N. Meyer-Vernet, Phys. Plasmas 16, 102903 (2009).
- [19] R. Silva Jr., A.R. Plastino, Physics Letters A 249, 401-408 (1998).
- [20] Hui-Bin Qiu, Shi-Bing Liu, Phys. Plasmas 20, 102119 (2013).
- [21] Tajammal H. Khokhar, Imran A. Khan, H.A. Shah, Physica A 535,122385 (2019).
- [22] K. Azra, Z. Iqbal, and G. Murtaza, Commun. Theor. Phys. 69, 699 (2018).
- [23] A. A. Abid, S. Ali, J. Du, and A. A. Mamun, Phys. Plasmas 22, 084507 (2015).
- [24] A. A. Abid, M. Z. Khan, Q. Lu, and S. L. Yap, Phys. Plasmas 24, 033702 (2017).
- [25] Imran A. Khan, Z. Iqbal, H. Naim, and G. Murtaza, Physics of Plasmas 25, 082111 (2018).
- [26] R. A. Cairn, A. A. Mamum, R. Bingham, et al., Geophys. Res. Lett. 22, 2709 (1995).
- [27] I. Habumugisha, S. K. Anguma, E. Jurua, and N. Noreen, Int. J. Astr. Astrophys. 1, 6 (2016).
- [28] Tajammal H. Khokhar, Imran A. Khan, Hassan A. Shah, Eur. Phys. J. 74, 95 (2020).
- [29] Imran A. Khan, Z. Iqbal, H. Naim, and G. Murtaza, Physics of Plasmas 25, 082111 (2018).
- [30] G. A. Baker and P. Graves-Morris, Pad' e Approximants 2, 760, (1996).
- [31] Maria Cecília K. Aguilera-Navarro, V.C. Aguilera-Navarro, R.C. Ferreira, The College Mathematics Journal 4, 276 (2001).

- [32] P. Hunana, E.Khomenko, M.Collados, A. Tenerani, J. Plasma Phys. 85, 205850603 (2019).
- [33] M. F. Bashir, G. Murtaza, Braz. J. Phys. 42, 487 (2012).
- [34] T. H. Stix, Waves in Plasmas, (1992).
- [35] R.L. Lysak, Y. Song, J. Geophys. Res. A4, 108, (2003).
- [36] I.A. Khan, Z. Iqbal, G. Murtaza, Eur. Phys. J. Plus 134, 80 (2019).
- [37] I.A. Khan, T.H. Khokhar, H.A. Shah, G. Murtaza, Phys. A 535, 122385 (2019).
- [38] I.A. Khan, Z. Iqbal, G. Murtaza, MNRAS 491, 2403 (2020).
- [39] M. Lazar, S. Poedts and R. Schlickeiser, MNRAS 410, 663 (2011).